
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

EXECUTIVE

HELD ON 16 FEBRUARY 2009
 
EX.021/09
SANDS CENTRE DEVELOPMENT



(Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item has been included on the Agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan).

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure


Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.159/07 the Director of Community Services reported (CS.7/09) on options for the redevelopment of the Sands Centre as an enhanced events and conference venue with the provision of a new sports hall on the same site.  He reminded Members that the Executive had agreed to fund a study into the possible redevelopment of the Sands Centre and as the project was nearing completion, Carlisle Leisure Limited had submitted additional proposals. He added that in addition to proposals from Carlisle Leisure Limited, further developments had led to possible additional components which could further enhance the potential development of the Sands.

The Director reported that the University of Cumbria had expressed an interest in being involved with the Sands Centre Project as they required a base for their Sports Science Degree Course, in addition the option of providing a new 25 metre swimming pool on the site had also been considered in response to concerns relating to the current condition of the James Street Baths and the need to replace that facility as identified in the Sports Feasibility Study.

The Director added that the University wished to carry out work on detailed and fully costed proposals for the Sands Centre, but would need to have a sports science facility in place for October 2011 in order to coincide with their Cumbria Wide Estates Programme.

The Director added that there was currently no capital allocation for this scheme in the Council's Programme and it was anticipated that the University proposals combined with those of the Council and the Carlisle Leisure would be in the region of £6 - £7 million without a pool. It was not yet known the additional cost of including a pool in the scheme.

The Director added that the University had between £3 - £4 million to contribute and without a contribution from Carlisle Leisure the capital cost to the Council would be in the region of £3 million without pool expenditure.  He added that no funding proposals had been factored into the potential funding pot from outside organisations, such as Sport England or the NWDA, but added that the NWDA were currently considering locations for potential sport village projects in the North West.  He cautioned however that any funding applications for sport village status may not fit in with the tight timescales identified for delivery of this project.

The Director added that should the Executive consider the project to be a priority, then further work would be required to develop the proposal and he set out details of the further work which would be required to progress the project.  He added that Carlisle Leisure had agreed to contribute £10,000 towards the cost of the further work and the City Council could contribute up to £50,000 from existing budgets.  He added that this project development work could take 3-4 months but it was important that the Council were aware of the timescales required by the University for their facilities to be in place by Autumn 2011.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that the City Council's funding to the costs of the further works could be met from a virement from existing Community Services budgets and also reported on  the Council's Contract Procedure Rules which applied to contracts in excess of £35,000 and which would need to be followed in the commissioning of the work. She also added that much more detailed information would be required to firm up the developments ongoing costs and to consider how these costs would be shared between the Council, Carlisle Leisure and Cumbria University, as the proposal included both capital and revenue expenditure neither of which were included in the Council's current Medium Term Financial Plan or the Council's 2009 budget.  She cautioned that the Council would need to deliver considerable savings to its revenue budget. She added that after having taken account of the capital spending plans to 2011/12, the current forecast was that they would be in the region of £3.6 million remaining in the unallocated capital resource and this project would therefore take up the majority of this remaining projected funding.

The Leader and the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure welcomed the development as an excellent exciting opportunity for the City Council to work in partnership with the University and Carlisle Leisure Limited to develop the provision of sports facilities in Carlisle, and develop the facilities available for concerts, conferences and exhibitions etc.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

(1)
That the Executive authorise the Director of Community Services to further develop the project utilising up to £50,000 contribution from the City Council to deliver the identified Feasibility Studies and report the detailed outcomes back to the Executive.

(2)
Subject to agreement of the Director of Community Services and the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure to the final wording, the Executive endorse the signing of a letter of intent with the University of Cumbria providing the Council's commitment to further develop the scheme and to incorporate the University's requirements within the potential project.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the Executive to consider possible options for the further development of the Sands Centre Scheme.







